HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Heyer Room, Basement

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, July 29, 2008

5:30 pm
In attendance were:  John Collison, Stephanie Shearer, Gary Branch, Molly Markett, Dave Engelken, Rory Seeber, Charles Brantigan, Don Sillers, Peter Hynes, Kim Kucera, Ted Freedman, Carla Madison, Robert Jaramillo, Paul Benington and Michael Henry.

The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM. The minutes of the 1 July meeting were read and approved 
Redevelopment of the Planned Parenthood Building (Don Sillers and Peter Hynes, architect):
The site of the Planning Parenthood Building is zoned R-4-OD-9.  It has been bought by Argus Home Health Services, a home health agency that for a long time has had offices in old buildings in our neighborhood.  They hope to create a new facility there that combines independent living facilities with their home health services.  They point out that this had been done in other places, and it makes sense because the people living in the independent living facility will require some home health services from time to time, and they will available on the first floor.  Hynes reports that in order to make this concept work, they may well need a four story building that is 45 feet or so in height.  This would require some relaxation of the OD-9.  He presented pictures that he had taken in the neighborhood for reference, and it was noted by one of the discussants that one of the buildings that he presented as an example was the poster child for the OD-9 rezoning project.  It is clear that the group is intrigued by the concept and by the re-use of the Planned Parenthood site, but is concerned that any exception to OD-9 zoning would have to be carefully considered by the group.  This might be an opportunity for a PUD.  Hynes and Sillers agreed to keep the organization posted as to their plans.
Redevelopment of 1618 to 1624 Lafayette Street:  Engelken reports that there has been slow progress with the mediation with Karius.  His group is impressed with what Charbonneau has been able to accomplish.  They are meeting on July 30 to consider plans.  In the meantime, the proposed rezoning is in abeyance as it is being considered by the City.  The hope is that the mediation will be successful.

Membership in the Forum:  Engelken reported that his neighborhood group would like to become an official voting member of the Forum.  Some concern was expressed about the size of the area that they represented.  Everyone admits that it is “the little neighborhood that roared.”  The required quorum of voting members was present to amend the by-laws.  The by-laws are amended to make the Humboldt Street Neighborhood Association a member of the Forum.

Negotiations Between San Rafael and Trammel-Crowe Concerning the Property West of Ogden:  There have been ongoing discussions concerning the R-4-X requirement for masonry on the face of the buildings.  Trammel Crowe has apparently decided that they will comply with the masonry requirements making other parts of the negotiation moot.  Screening of the parking structure as it faces New Terrace is currently being considered.  Trammel Crowe is intending to proceed, having satisfied the memorandum of understanding, Cherokee’s development standards and the R-4-X standards.

Redevelopment of 22nd and Downing:  Collison and Burns have continued to meet with Ellen Ittelson from the City and the property has been posted for a Planning Board Review.  Paul Benington has created a careful analysis of the requirement for a PUD application, and believes that the application as filed is incomplete.  There are also a series of other concerns about curb cuts, bicycle racks, parking and the like.  Clearly, this document is too big a document for a committee such as ours to deal with all at once.  Brantigan suggested to the parties involved before the meeting that the document be broken into two parts.  The first has to do with procedures and what is required to apply for a PUD, and the second has to do with the details of the neighborhood’s concerns.  He suggested that Burns, Collison and Benington meet with Ellen Ittelson to go over these details with neighborhood details to be worked out after that.  Both Paul Benington and Charles Brantigan have spoken to Ellen Ittelson suggesting that that course be followed.  They were both told that the public has nothing to do with a determination of the PUD process nor does the public have any business interfering or questioning the process.  Since she has already ruled that the PUD is complete, there is no need for an additional meeting.  She did promise that she would consider Benington’s document carefully, but as far as she was concerned, the PUD was ready for presentation.  She was then informed that what happens in the neighborhood is the public’s business and that citizens have the right to apply legal remedies or to use the Planning Board’s time to deal with issues that could easily be worked out ahead of time.  In effect, we were doing the Planning Office’s work for it.
Collison believes that he was blindsided by this process.  He and Paul Burns had done what Ellen Ittelson wanted and was told that he should file the application because it was ready.  The neighbors, on the other hand, had hoped to see the application before it was filed.  

All parties agree that we should request a delay in the Planning Board date.  Burns and Collison will work with the neighbors to further refine their agreement before the issue is presented to the Planning Board. Hopefully an agreement can be made making the Planning Office’s intransigence moot.
The larger issue of process as applied to approval of PUD’s must be addressed. 

Meeting Date:  The Forum meets the last Tuesday of the every month.  The last Tuesday of August, however, is in the middle of the Democratic National Convention.  The next Tuesday Conflicts with City Council, but the group has decided that the next meeting of the Forum will be held on September 2, 2008.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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